
BOARD OF COUNTY COMMISSIONERS, WASHOE COUNTY, NEVADA 
BOARD OF DIRECTORS, TRUCKEE MEADOWS WATER AUTHORITY 

 
JOINT MEETING 

 
TUESDAY  10:00 A.M. DECEMBER 9, 2009 
 
PRESENT: 

David Humke, Chairman, Washoe County Commission 
Bonnie Weber, Vice Chairperson, Washoe County Commission 

Bob Larkin, Washoe County Commissioner and TMWA Director 
Kitty Jung, Washoe County Commissioner 

John Breternitz, Washoe County Commissioner 
 

Mike Carrigan, Chairman, Truckee Meadows Water Authority (TMWA)* 
David Aiazzi, Vice Chairman, TMWA 

Geno Martini, TMWA Director 
Michael Cate, TMWA Director 
Tom Young, TMWA Director 

 
ABSENT: 

Bob Cashell, TMWA Director 
 

 
 The Boards convened at 10:07 a.m. in special session in the Commission 
Chambers of the Washoe County Administration Complex, 1001 East Ninth Street, 
Building A, Reno, Nevada, with TMWA Vice Chairman David Aiazzi presiding. Also 
present on behalf of the Truckee Meadows Water Authority were: Mark Foree, General 
Manager; Sylvia Harrison, Legal Counsel; Jeff Tissier, Chief Financial Officer; and 
Corinne Cassell, Executive Assistant. Also present on behalf of Washoe County were: 
Amy Harvey, Washoe County Clerk; Dave Childs, Assistant County Manager; Melanie 
Foster, Legal Counsel to the Board of County Commissioners; Rosemary Menard, 
Director of the Department of Water Resources; John Sherman, Finance Director; and 
Garrett Gordon, Special Counsel to the Department of Water Resources. Following the 
Pledge of Allegiance to the flag of our Country, the roll was called and the Boards 
conducted the following business:  
 
09-1313 AGENDA ITEM 3 
 
Agenda Subject: “Approval of the agenda.” 
 
 There was no public comment on this item.  
 
 On motion by Director Martini, seconded by Commissioner/Director 
Larkin, which motion duly carried with Chairman Carrigan and Director Cashell absent, 
it was ordered that Agenda Item 3 be approved.  
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09-1314 AGENDA ITEM 4 
 
Agenda Subject: “Public comment – limited to no more than three minutes per 
speaker.” 
 
 There was no response to the call for public comment.  
 
09-1315 AGENDA ITEM 5 
 
Agenda Subject: “Approval of minutes of October 27, 2009.” 
 
 There was no public comment on this item.  
 
 On motion by Commissioner/Director Larkin, seconded by Commissioner 
Breternitz, which motion duly carried with Chairman Carrigan and Director Cashell 
absent, it was ordered that Agenda Item 5 be approved.  
 
09-1316 AGENDA ITEM 6 
 
Agenda Subject: “Presentation, discussion and possible approval and execution of: 
1) the Interlocal Agreement Governing the Consolidation of the Washoe County 
Department of Water Resources Water Utility into the Truckee Meadows Water 
Authority, including new sections pertaining to risk allocation principles and 
possible accelerated path to merger; and 2) the Resolution Approving the Interlocal 
Agreement and providing for other matters properly related thereto. And, if 
approved, authorize the submission of the Interlocal Agreement to the Nevada 
Attorney General for approval.” 
 
 Mark Foree, General Manager of TMWA, indicated staff was previously 
directed by both Boards to develop an Interlocal Agreement (ILA) governing the merger 
of the Washoe County Department of Water Resources (DWR) into the Truckee 
Meadows Water Authority (TMWA). He introduced the members of the interagency 
team who were led by TMWA Legal Counsel Sylvia Harrison in the drafting of the ILA, 
and thanked them for their tireless efforts over the last several weeks.  
 
*10:10 a.m. Chairman Carrigan arrived at the meeting. 
 
 Mr. Foree said the result of the team’s efforts was a very complete and 
concise document that would guide the merger process and provide long-term benefits to 
customers and to the community. He stated several interagency engineering and 
operations teams had been conducting facility tours, getting to know each other, and 
exchanging information – all aimed at developing an operating plan that would determine 
how to most efficiently and effectively operate the combined systems as one.  
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 Rosemary Menard, Director of DWR, agreed with Mr. Foree’s comments 
about the team’s hard work and effectiveness. She noted the ILA before the Boards was 
the result of some stellar work done with the intention of trying to balance the issues and 
make an agreement that would serve both parties. She stated the ILA recommended by 
staff would put both agencies on a good path to go forward and also laid out additional 
work to be done. Additional work would include an Addendum to the ILA, either an 
Accelerated Plan or a Phased Plan utilizing an Operating Agreement, and a Closing 
Memorandum. She commented that staff worked hard to address all of the key issues that 
would lay the foundation and the framework for how to move forward.  
 
 Sylvia Harrison, Legal Counsel for TMWA, thanked Garrett Gordon and 
Carol Kline of Lewis and Roca, LLP, Special Counsel to DWR, for their help in putting 
together the ILA. She stated the ILA provided the general framework for the complicated 
merger process and committed the two agencies to going forward in good faith to try to 
get the merger accomplished. She noted the process would include identifying the 
specific assets that would ultimately be transferred to TMWA and making sure risk 
allocation was done appropriately between the two agencies.  
 
 Ms. Harrison said staff came up with the idea of allowing the due 
diligence process to unfold after the execution of the ILA. Following satisfactory 
completion of due diligence as required to identify the assets and contracts to be assumed 
and the possible liabilities of both organizations that might affect the merger, an 
Addendum to the ILA would be developed and separately executed. She indicated both 
governing boards would have to approve the Addendum, which would consist of 
schedules describing the assets to be transferred and contracts to be assumed, preliminary 
determinations of excluded and assumed liabilities, and a schedule of priorities for certain 
material conditions the County would be expected to either cure or mitigate as a 
condition of going forward. She pointed out the due diligence process had not progressed 
far enough to know what the schedules and conditions might look like. She stated there 
might need to be specific strategies identified in the Addendum to address any 
contingencies found during the due diligence process. She emphasized the governing 
boards would have a chance to review the Addendum carefully and make sure it worked 
for both agencies.  
 
 Ms. Harrison observed the ILA addressed risk allocation guidelines in 
some detail. When TMWA assumed all of the operations of the DWR water utility, she 
explained the assets would be transferred for no cash consideration on an “as is, where is” 
basis, subject to any conditions identified in the Addendum. She pointed out the 
management of liabilities would be guided by the extent to which the DWR water utility 
had passed financial risks on to its customers, as opposed to those that were general 
obligations of the County. She noted the clear intent of Washoe County was for the DWR 
water utility to cease to exist and for the County to minimize its continuing exposure with 
respect to the water utility business. The Addendum would be created as a mechanism to 
allocate risks appropriately. She stated the risk managers from both agencies had 
requested that both agencies be listed as named insureds on each agency’s insurance 
policies during the interim period.  
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 Once the agencies were able to meet the financial conditions necessary for 
a final merger, Ms. Harrison indicated the schedules and liabilities would be revisited in a 
Closing Memorandum, which would also be a separately executed document. She said a 
second opportunity to develop the schedules was provided because it was not known 
whether a final merger could be accomplished on an accelerated basis or would take five 
to seven years to complete. It was understood that the schedules developed for the 
Addendum over the next six months would be subject to the Closing Memorandum 
before the merger was final.  
 
 Ms. Harrison noted past discussions centered around the concept that 
TMWA would assume the DWR water utility operations pursuant to an Operating 
Agreement, with the hope of getting the Operating Agreement in place by the beginning 
of the 2010-11 fiscal year. She stated some alternative financial opportunities recently 
unfolded that allowed the consideration of two possible alternatives for going forward 
with the merger: (1) a Phased Plan in which TMWA would contract for the DWR water 
utility operations under an Operating Agreement for some significant duration of time; or 
(2) an Accelerated Plan that might allow the merger to close sooner.  
 
 Jeff Tissier, Chief Financial Officer of TMWA, discussed the possibility 
of an accelerated path. He said an opportunity was recently brought forward by an 
investment bank in which TMWA’s short-term note program might be used to restructure 
DWR’s remaining debt from publically issued bonds. He cautioned there was not yet any 
definitive information available. He explained the goal was to provide some financial 
flexibility outside of the long-term bond market to satisfy certain material conditions. He 
pointed out such an opportunity might allow the final merger to take place in an 
accelerated fashion with a definitive close date. Given the complexities of due diligence, 
he stated a definitive close date would be extremely helpful. He said more information 
about the opportunity would probably be available within four to eight weeks.  
 
 John Sherman, Finance Director of Washoe County, indicated some fairly 
aggressive work was being done to facilitate other elements of an accelerated path. He 
clarified that debt related to the DWR water utility was previously pledged to revenues 
from water, sewer, reclaimed water, and stormwater. He commented the challenge was to 
split things out so that only the water-related debt was paid by water revenues. He noted 
over half of the debt associated with DWR’s largest water/sewer bond was recently 
defeased because it no longer made financial sense to use the funds to build additional 
water treatment capacity. He stated a bank that held some stormwater/sewer bonds was 
being approached in an effort to separate out the pieces that had been pledged to water 
revenues. The State would also be approached about the possibility of bifurcating water 
and sewer debt that had been issued through the State Revolving Fund. He said it was 
possible to do an accelerated closing if all of those elements could be accomplished.  
 
 Ms. Harrison pointed out the Accelerated Plan would allow the agencies to 
avoid complex and costly negotiations associated with the Operating Agreement. She 
noted it would become necessary to get the Operating Agreement into place if the 
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financial opportunities for an accelerated closing did not appear to be persuasive during 
the first quarter of 2010. She stated the Board of County Commissioners would continue 
to be the governing body under the Operating Agreement (Phased Plan) because the 
assets and customers would still be owned by Washoe County. She indicated such a 
complex situation could be avoided through the Accelerated Plan.  
 
 Commissioner/Director Larkin said he was extremely pleased with the 
progress made on the ILA and the option for the Accelerated Plan. He asked about the 
transition management team referenced under Section 7.2 on page 19 of the ILA. Ms. 
Menard replied transition management was already being implemented. She stated work 
was underway on the due diligence process, and team leads from each agency were 
working on operations, engineering, water quality, and other sets of issues relevant to a 
typical utility. She indicated very careful work was being done with a mixed team on 
communication, and with Human Resources on staff issues. Although there was not a 
transition management planning document, a team-based and interagency-based strategy 
was being used to build engagement with employees and key staff as the process moved 
forward. She said the strategy would be expanded as additional issues needed to be 
addressed over time. For example, work would need to be done in information 
technology to bring the two systems together. She explained the concept would be to put 
together an interagency team, have them do an assessment, and give recommendations 
for proceeding further. Mr. Foree pointed out workshops were being scheduled, and the 
first one would take place later in the day to present TMWA’s benefits to DWR 
employees who might be affected by the merger.   
 
 Commissioner/Director Larkin referenced Section 7.3. He asked if every 
effort was being made to ensure that all employees remained on the rolls and were kept 
foremost in mind as the transition and merger went forward. Ms. Menard noted there 
were no developer fees coming in to support certain kinds of activities and a separate 
work-related decision would be made about whether it was necessary to maintain the 
current staffing levels. She indicated work was underway on an operations plan for a 
combined utility that would help define specific employee needs, with the idea that DWR 
employees would be put into those positions. She stated every single employee could not 
be guaranteed they would have a job, although the decisions would be driven by the 
general economic conditions being experienced by all local government agencies rather 
than by the consolidation.  
 
 Commissioner/Director Larkin wondered if there were any financial 
hiccups to prevent the process from moving forward. Ms. Harrison noted the purpose of 
the due diligence process was to identify any contingent liabilities that might have a 
significant impact on the merged entity and to ensure there was a plan to address them in 
the Addendum. She acknowledged things might be discovered that would become a 
condition of the final close, but no one was currently aware of anything that would 
prevent a merger.  
 
 Chairman Carrigan read the following from the due diligence and risk 
allocation section on page 3 of the staff report: “The Addendum will include a priority 
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list of conditions that must be addressed as a condition of closing.” He observed Section 
2.3 on page 7 of the ILA provided for assets to be transferred “as is, where is.” He 
questioned how the term “addressed” would be defined. He commented he did not want 
to get stuck in the same position TMWA had previously been in when it took over some 
assets from Sierra Pacific Power Company and found a dam down and a hydroelectric 
plant stranded. Ms. Harrison said that was the reason for the Addendum. She explained 
priority material conditions were things that had to be cured or mitigated, although it was 
not possible to define the exact language until the conditions were identified. For 
example, she stated TMWA would want to see a dispute in a developer agreement 
resolved, and a system problem with significant financial consequences would require a 
plan to address the problem and allocate the costs fairly. She said it was the intention to 
be quite specific as to how each condition would be addressed, and to work out the plans 
when the conditions were known. If a point was reached where it was in the best interests 
of both organizations to close the merger with some of the issues still unresolved, she 
stated TMWA would maintain the ability to keep separate rate structures in place for 
separate classes of customers. She acknowledged that was not the most desirable 
condition, but the ILA preserved such an opportunity in the event it was necessary in 
order to maintain an equitable distribution of risks. She observed the timeframe for 
completing the merger had always been viewed as very flexible. She indicated the 
conditions of close would be very carefully articulated and the full legal merger would 
only go forward when it was financially appropriate to do so.  
 
 Vice Chairman Aiazzi asked whether all of the other conditions under 
Section 7, beginning on page 18 of the ILA, would still apply under the Phased Plan if 
the agencies did not go forward with the Accelerated Plan. Ms. Harrison said that they 
would. Vice Chairman Aiazzi referred to language under Section 7.1 that stated: 
“…meeting the Necessary Conditions will be feasible during calendar year 2010, or a 
reasonable period thereafter…” He pointed out the agencies had originally been trying to 
get an interim Operating Agreement in place by June 30, 2010 and wondered if that was 
now being put off for a feasibility study through the whole calendar year of 2010. Ms. 
Harrison stated the point of Section 7.1 had been to make a decision by the end of the 
first quarter of 2010 about whether to go forward with the Accelerated Plan. If the 
Accelerated Plan looked feasible, she indicated the Finance staff would indicate how 
quickly it could get done. She pointed out the documentation associated with defeasance 
and financing might not be available within the next six months, but the hope was to do it 
as soon as possible. She reiterated that it made sense to avoid the Operating Agreement if 
possible because it would be a complex document that would take a lot of staff and legal 
time to develop. For example, she noted it was not sensible to implement the Operating 
Agreement for a six-month period of time. She clarified for Vice Chairman Aiazzi that a 
determination about whether the Accelerated Plan was feasible would be made during the 
first quarter of 2010 and then both governing boards would take action to approve the 
timeframe and process. Vice Chairman Aiazzi asked whether the Cities of Reno and 
Sparks would have to approve. Ms. Harrison stated they would not.  
 
 Vice Chairman Aiazzi noted the language in the ILA said that TMWA 
contemplated hiring Washoe County employees but did not give them any specifics about 
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whether they would have a job or not. He suggested each entity should deal with potential 
layoffs due to the economic times before the merger so that TMWA would hire all of the 
DWR employees at the time of the merger. Ms. Menard clarified that Section 7.3 of the 
ILA was written to provide framework and policy guidance rather than any specific 
details. She indicated there had already been communication to the DWR employees in 
which the process for addressing employee transition issues was laid out, including a list 
of potentially affected positions. Vice Chairman Aiazzi asked Ms. Menard about her 
employment status. Ms. Menard replied that she would probably be staying with the 
County, but was not worried about her status.  
 
 Vice Chairman Aiazzi wondered if there was anything in the ILA that 
required both parties to maintain their facilities. He commented maintenance should not 
just stop if the process was going to take more than a year or so. Ms. Harrison replied 
there was a specific covenant in Section 3 that both parties would maintain their facilities. 
Vice Chairman Aiazzi questioned wheter there was anything specific about the level of 
maintenance; for example, that each agency spend the same amount of money as it had 
the previous year. Ms. Menard stated it was not good utility practice for DWR to stop 
investing in its water utility. Vice Chairman Aiazzi said he would have expected Sierra 
Pacific to think the same thing, but it had not turned out that way. Ms. Menard observed 
Sierra Pacific had been in another line of business. She indicated DWR had an obligation 
to maintain and operate its facilities. She pointed out virtually all of the system facilities 
had to be used to meet the customers’ needs, so it was not possible for DWR to 
selectively cease maintenance on certain wells. She noted DWR operated from an 
independent funding source and skipping maintenance did not save any money in the 
County’s General Fund. Mr. Tissier clarified that the necessary conditions in Section 3 of 
the ILA were related to bond indentures. He agreed with Ms. Menard there were prudent 
utility practices expected of both agencies. 
 
 Vice Chairman Aiazzi said he heard from employees that they were 
worried about how seniority would be handled. Ms. Menard indicated the plan for 
dealing with employee issues had to be negotiated with the unions. She stated such 
negotiations were tentatively scheduled to take place during February, March, and April 
of 2010. She referred to Mr. Foree’s earlier remarks that there was currently a lot of 
information being exchanged and the labor unions were being engaged. She noted the 
plan was to tee up the issues and then move on to the next level of detail. Vice Chairman 
Aiazzi asked whether the merger could move forward if the unions did not agree. Ms. 
Menard said she did not believe the unions had veto power, but the terms and conditions 
had some degree of significance.  
 
 There was no response to the call for public comment. 
 
 On behalf of Washoe County, on motion by Commissioner Larkin, 
seconded by Commissioner Breternitz, which motion duly carried, it was ordered that: 
 
 1. The staff report for Agenda Item 6 be accepted.  
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 2. The Interlocal Agreement Governing the Merger of the 
Washoe County Department of Water Resources Water Utility 
into the Truckee Meadows Water Authority be approved and 
executed as specified. The Interlocal Agreement for same is 
attached hereto and made a part of the minutes thereof. 

 
 3. The Resolution approving the Interlocal Agreement be adopted 

and executed. The Resolution for same is attached hereto and 
made a part of the minutes thereof.  

 
 On behalf of the Truckee Meadows Water Authority, on motion by 
Director Larkin, seconded by Director Martini, which motion duly carried with Director 
Cashell absent, it was ordered that: 
 
 1. The staff report for Agenda Item 6 be accepted.  
 
 2. The Interlocal Agreement Governing the Merger of the 

Washoe County Department of Water Resources Water Utility 
into the Truckee Meadows Water Authority be approved and 
executed as specified. The Interlocal Agreement for same is 
attached hereto and made a part of the minutes thereof. 

 
 3. The Resolution approving the Interlocal Agreement be adopted 

and executed. The Resolution for same is attached hereto and 
made a part of the minutes thereof.  

 
09-1317 AGENDA ITEM 7 
 
Agenda Subject: “Public comment – limited to no more than three minutes per 
speaker.” 
 
 There was no response to the call for public comment.  
 
09-1318 AGENDA ITEM 8 
 
Agenda Subject: “Staff comments.” 
 
 There were no staff comments.  
 
09-1319 AGENDA ITEM 9 
 
Agenda Subject: “Board comments.” 
 
 Commissioner/Director Larkin stated approval of the Interlocal 
Agreement was a historic event. He said it was a testament in the community that things 
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were done right and there were the right teams to do it. He noted the viewing public was 
seeing their governments work for the better to reduce costs and to increase efficiency. 
 
 Commissioner Jung thanked staff and particularly thanked Ms. Menard for 
bringing her up to speed very quickly in an area that was very complex. She hoped that 
consolidation would not be the final leg but would be the beginning of a more holistic 
approach with the community’s most precious utility – water.  
 
 Chairman Humke remarked the agreement was a giant step forward in 
eliminating duplication and in bringing sanity to the delivery of fresh water services.   
 
 * * * * * * * * * * 
 
10:44 a.m. There being no further business to discuss, on motion by Commissioner 
Breternitz, seconded by Commissioner Jung, which motion duly carried with Director 
Cashell absent, the meeting was adjourned.  
 
 
       ATTEST: 
 
 
 
_____________________________ _______________________________ 
DAVID HUMKE, Chairman AMY HARVEY, County Clerk and Clerk 
Washoe County Commission of the Board of County Commissioners 
 
 
  ATTEST: 
 
 
 
___________________________ ______________________________ 
MIKE CARRIGAN, Chairman CORINNE CASSELL,  
Truckee Meadows Water Authority Administrative Assistant 
Board of Directors Truckee Meadows Water Authority 
 
Minutes Prepared by: 
Lisa McNeill, Deputy County Clerk 
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